

## Vaccine Diplomacy and the Agency of African States: What can we Learn from Kenya?

John Harrington, David Ngira

#### ▶ To cite this version:

John Harrington, David Ngira. Vaccine Diplomacy and the Agency of African States: What can we Learn from Kenya?. 2021, Mambo! vol. XVIII (5). https://mambo.hypotheses.org/3158. hal-03537537

## HAL Id: hal-03537537 https://hal.science/hal-03537537v1

Submitted on 20 Jan 2022

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.





### INSTITUT FRANÇAIS DE RECHERCHE EN AFRIQUE FRENCH INSTITUTE FOR RESEARCH IN AFRICA



# MAMBO!

XVIII (5), 2021

## Vaccine Diplomacy and the Agency of African States: What Can We Learn from Kenya?

### John Harrington & David Ngira

Cite:

HARRINGTON, John, and David NGIRA. 2021. Vaccine Diplomacy and the Agency of African States: What can we Learn from Kenya? *Mambo!* vol. XVIII, no. 5. URL: <a href="https://mambo.hypotheses.org/3158">https://mambo.hypotheses.org/3158</a>

**The authors:** John Harrington is Director of the ESRC Wales Doctoral Training Partnership and Professor of Global Health Law at Cardiff School of Law and Politics. He co-directs Cardiff Law and Global Justice, a research centre of Cardiff University. Dr David Ngira is Research Associate at Cardiff University School of Law and Politics.

This article draws from <u>COVID-19</u> in <u>Kenya: Global Health, Human Rights and the State in a time of Pandemic</u>, a collaborative project involving Cardiff Law and Global Justice, the African Population and Health Research Centre, and the Katiba Institute, funded by the Arts and Humanities Research Council (UK).

Published: May 27, 2021.

\*\*\*

The politics of access to vaccines against COVID-19 has been discussed in terms of vaccine nationalism and imperialism by the Global North. However, the implication of the pandemic on the ability of African states to act internally and externally to protect the health of their citizens has been obscured. In this blog, we share research findings which address that question with a particular focus on Kenya.

On March 3, 2021, Kenya received 1.2 million doses of AstraZeneca vaccines sourced through the WHO's COVAX facility (World Health Organization 2021a). It was complemented by a separate supply of Sputnik V vaccine delivered through private facilities whose availability was short-lived as the government moved to ban its distribution (Reuters 2021d). This procurement mix and the limited quantity of vaccine which it made available has been shaped by the vaccine nationalism of Global North states which have prioritized the needs of their own populations before releasing supplies to the Global South (Katz et al. 2021). Although India has recently acted in the same way, its subsequent move to ban exports is explained by the spread of the more contagious "Indian variant" which has devastated that country's health system (DW 2021). Prior to the emergence of the variant,

India had expressed and demonstrated its commitment to share vaccines especially with countries in the Global South (Vinayak 2021) and the Indian Serum Institute has been central to the production of vaccines for the COVAX facility.

Availability of doses has also been influenced by rival powers seeking to win Kenya, like other African states, as an ally through donations and sales of vaccine. For instance, the UK promised to provide technical support towards Kenya's vaccine roll-out (Reuters 2021a). China, which declared COVID-19 vaccines to be global public goods, initially promised to give vaccines to African countries-including Kenya (Embassy of China in Kenya 2020) while the EU has promised to join Kenya's post-covid recovery (The Presidency 2021b). None of these initiatives have resulted in a significant increase in the availability of doses in Kenya.

It must be admitted that the impact of vaccine nationalism in the Global North on access to vaccines has been exacerbated by vaccine hesitancy in Kenya itself (Kyobutungi 2021). This is due in part, to the failure of the government to mount a comprehensive information campaign and mobilization programme. It is also a consequence of the reports linking AstraZeneca to blood clots (Koybutungi 2021) and a widespread belief that COVID-19 is a disease of the affluent, while less high profile conditions like malaria are more immediate threats to the poor (Schellekens 2021). Ironically, the latter misunderstanding is fostered by the skewed distribution of vaccines worldwide in favour of the global north.

Commentators in the US and Europe have criticized their own governments for missing an opportunity and allowing competitor states to gain diplomatic advantage (Smith 2021). We agree that COVID-19 is a key moment in the "great game" of strategic humanitarianism being played out in Africa and the rest of the Global South. However, we challenge the assumption that it is only the superpowers (new and old) who have the capacity (or "agency") to shape global health outcomes in this way.

Our research shows that African states like Kenya can no longer be considered merely passive aid recipients and rule-takers in global health (Anderson 2018). Certainly, Kenya was the object of bilateral approaches, but these were met with caution from responsible state bodies who preferred to rely on multilateral guidance. Thus, Chinese vaccines were avoided by the government as they lacked WHO approval (Reuters 2021b). The same reason was given by the Ministry of Health for its refusal to deploy Sputnik V (Ayega 2021) even though Kenyan diplomats in Russia had been given the vaccine (The Presidency 2021a).

Kenya also made its own direct overtures to South Korea and India (Kahenda 2021). This bore fruit with the delivery of 100,000 doses through India's Vaccine Maitri programme as a "gesture of friendship" above and beyond what has been procured through COVAX (Mutambo 2021a). Western ambassadors and the EU Council President were sufficiently concerned to pledge their support for Kenya's vaccination efforts (KTN 2021). As well as "diplomacy for health," obtaining economic and medical help from both the United States and Cuba, Kenya itself took first steps in doing "diplomacy through health," sending medics to assist the Seychelles Government deal with COVID-19 (Ministry of Health 2020). That initiative contributed to both countries efforts to build regional partnership and cooperation in the areas of trade and technical cooperation (Office of the President of the Republic of Seychelles 2017). Kenya also offered to vaccinated foreign diplomats in the country (Reuters 2021c).

Bilateral engagement with Western states to procure vaccines has been more uneven. The United States has been to the fore among donors in funding and developing Kenyan health capacity in recent decades (Kunzler 2016). However, the Trump administration refused to contribute to COVAX and made no specific commitments to Kenya. President Biden has signalled a return to multilateral and bilateral engagement (US Embassy in Kenya 2021), but this has not yielded additional vaccine donations.

By contrast, Kenya has been a key target for the United Kingdom's post-Brexit diplomacy. Trials of the Oxford-AstraZeneca vaccine were conducted at Kenya Medical Research Institute and the British Foreign Minister visited in February 2021 to sign a health-focused partnership agreement as part of a wider trade deal (Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office 2021). This has not been without friction, however. Kenya responded to a ban on its citizens entering the UK with a reciprocal exclusion of British citizens, forcing Britain into negotiations (Mutambo 2021b). The Johnson government's successful domestic vaccine roll-out was achieved largely without regard to the needs of African and other states.

Reprising its stance during the campaign for access to essential drugs in the early 2000s, Kenya joined India and South Africa in co-sponsoring a resolution at the WTO seeking the waiver of certain patent protection provisions in the TRIPS agreement in a bid to increase vaccine availability in developing countries (World Trade Organization 2021). It has also endorsed the WHO's COVID-19 Technology Access Pool (C-TAP) which seeks to realize equitable access to COVID-19 health technologies (World Health Organization 2021b).

This proactive multilateral diplomacy has also been evident at regional and continental levels. Reflecting its status as East Africa's anchor power, Kenya hosts the Collaborating Centre which coordinates the African CDC COVID-19 strategy (Africa CDC 2020) in the region and President Kenyatta has proposed a joint regional vaccine acquisition strategy for the continent. As a member of the Bureau of the Chairperson of the African Union, Kenya has influenced procurement and distribution strategies (The Presidency 2021a).

The Kenyan government's interventions in response to the pandemic, thus, show clear evidence of renewed diplomatic agency. This is consistent with trends and opportunities identified by L. Muthoni Wanyeki (2020) and Samuel Makinda (2020). The unipolar world of the post-Cold War decade has been replaced by one in which rival powers can be courted and played off against one another. State capacity has developed particularly in the health sector, in particular, through three decades of the HIV pandemic. The current heads of the WHO, WTO, and UNAIDS, as well as the UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health are all Africans.

It is important not to overstate the room for manoeuvre of states like Kenya (Anderson 2018). Global health governance, including the rules and practices of pandemic control and vaccine access, is preponderantly shaped by the Global North, their philanthropies and the international organizations which depend on them for funding, (Franklyn and Sehovic 2020). The Global North exercises "structural power" within that system (Strange 1987). Nonetheless, COVID-19 has seen a notable extension in the efforts of African states at regional, continental and international levels to protect the health of their citizens.

Although the outcome of Kenya's diplomatic initiatives to secure vaccines has been modest to date, the diplomatic capacities we have identified has highlighted its increasing agency.

### References

- Africa CDC. 2020 "Africa Joint Continental Strategy for COVID-19 Outbreak." Addis Ababa: Africa Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (Africa CDC), African Union Commission. <a href="https://africacdc.org/download/africa-joint-continental-strategy-for-covid-19-outbreak/">https://africacdc.org/download/africa-joint-continental-strategy-for-covid-19-outbreak/</a>. [archive].
- Anderson, Emma-Louise. 2018. "African Health Diplomacy: Obscuring Power and Leveraging Dependency through Shadow Diplomacy." *International Relations*, 32(2): 194–217. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0047117817751595">https://doi.org/10.1177/0047117817751595</a>.
- Ayega, Davis. 2021. "Kenya Bans Importation of Sputnik V by Private Entities." *Capital FM*, April 2, 2021. <a href="https://allafrica.com/stories/202104060830.html">https://allafrica.com/stories/202104060830.html</a> [archive].
- DW. 2021. "Africa scrambles as India vaccine export ban bites region." *DW*, May 4, 2021. <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/africa-scrambles-as-india-vaccine-export-ban-bites-region/a-57416845">https://www.dw.com/en/africa-scrambles-as-india-vaccine-export-ban-bites-region/a-57416845</a> [archive].
- Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Kenya. 2020. "Daily Nation Publishes Interview with Ambassador Zhou Pingjian." December 16, 2020.
- https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/ceke/eng/xw/t1840738.htm [archive].
- Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office [FCDO]. 2021. "Foreign Secretary Sets out UK's Unique Offer to East African Nations on Visit to Region." *Gov.uk*, January 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-sets-out-uks-unique-offer-to-east-african-nations-on-visit-to-region--2">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-sets-out-uks-unique-offer-to-east-african-nations-on-visit-to-region--2</a> [archive].
- Kahenda, Mercy. 2021. "Kenya may order Indian and Chinese vaccines to meet increasing demand." *The Standard*, April 2, 2021.
  - https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/health/article/2001408243/kenya-may-order-indian-and-chinese-vaccines-to-meet-increasing-demand [archive].
- Katz, Ingrid T., et al. 2021. "From Vaccine Nationalism to Vaccine Equity-Finding a Path Forward." *The New England Journal of Medicine*, (384):1281-1283. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2103614.
- KTN. 2021. "President of the European Council, Charles Michel speaks on EU-Kenya trade and AstraZeneca vaccine." *KTN News*, March 9, 2021.
- $\frac{https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/ktnnews/business/video/2000207424/eu-kenya-relations-charles-michel-president-of-european-council-talks-on-the-kenya-eu-trade$
- Kunzler, Daniel. 2016. "The Politics of Health Care Reforms in Kenya and their Failure." *Social Policy* 2016 (1): 1–20.
  - $\frac{https://www.sozialpolitik.ch/fileadmin/user\ upload/Expanding-Health-Coverage-in-Kenya-The-Politics-of-Failed-Reforms.pdf\ [archive].$
- Kyobutungi, Catherine. 2021. "Kenya's COVID-19 Vaccine Rollout Has Got off to a Slow Start: The Gaps, and how to Fix them." *The Conversation*, April 8, 2021. https://theconversation.com/kenyas-covid-19-vaccine-rollout-has-got-off-to-a-slow
  - start-the-gaps-and-how-to-fix-them-158477 [archive].
- Lisk, Franklyn, and Annamarie Sehovic. 2020. "Rethinking Global Health Governance in a Changing World Order for Achieving Sustainable Development: The Role and Potential of the 'Rising Powers.'" *Fudan Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences* (13): 45–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40647-018-00250-2

- Makinda, Samuel. 2020. "The Rise of China in Kenya's Foreign Relations." In *The Oxford Handbook of Kenyan Politics*, edited by Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, and Gabrielle Lynch. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
  - $\underline{http://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198815693.013.42}.$
- Ministry of Health. 2020. "CS Health Mutahi Kagwe Meets Seychelles Champions." Nairobi: Republic of Kenya. <a href="https://www.health.go.ke/cs-health-mutahi-kagwe-meets-seychelles-champions/">https://www.health.go.ke/cs-health-mutahi-kagwe-meets-seychelles-champions/</a> [archive].
- Mutambo, Aggrey. 2021a. "India Courts Africa with Vaccine 'Friendship,' but Is it Sustainable?" *Daily Nation*, March 13, 2021.
  - $\underline{https://nation.africa/kenya/news/world/india-courts-africa-with-vaccine-friendship-but-is-it-sustainable--3322132~[archive].}$
- Mutambo, Aggrey. 2021b. "Kenya-UK travel ban 'to bite for short time." *Daily Nation*, April 10, 2021. <a href="https://nation.africa/kenya/news/kenya-uk-travel-ban-to-bite-for-short-time--3356436">https://nation.africa/kenya/news/kenya-uk-travel-ban-to-bite-for-short-time--3356436</a> [archive]
- Muthoni Wanyeki, L. 2020. "Foreign Policy and Regional Relations." In *The Oxford Handbook of Kenyan* Politics, edited by Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, and Gabrielle Lynch. Oxford: Oxford University Press. http://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198815693.013.41.
- The Presidency. 2021a. "Statement by His Excellency Hon. Uhuru Kenyatta, C.G.H President of the Republic of Kenya and Commander-in-Chief of the Defence Forces during the Annual Presidential Briefing to the Diplomatic Corps at State House, Nairobi." Republic of Kenya, March 4, 2021.
  - $\frac{https://www.president.go.ke/2021/03/04/statement-by-his-excellency-hon-uhuru-kenyatta-c-g-h-president-of-the-republic-of-kenya-and-commander-in-chief-of-the-defence-forces-during-the-annual-presidential-briefing-to-the-diplomatic-corps/ [archive].$
- The Presidency. 2021b. "Meeting between His Excellency President Kenyatta And His Excellency Charles Michel, President of The European Council." Republic of Kenya, March 9, 2021. <a href="https://www.president.go.ke/2021/03/09/spokespersons-office-state-house-nairobi-tuesday-9th-march-2021-meeting-between-his-excellency-president-kenyatta-and-his-excellency-charles-michel-president-of-the-european-council/[archive]
- Office of the President of the Republic of Seychelles. 2017. "Seychelles and Kenya further Consolidate Ties on State Visit." State House—Office of the President of the Republic of Seychelles, April 4, 2017. <a href="https://www.statehouse.gov.sc/news/3395/seychelles-and-kenya-further-consolidate-ties-on-state-visit">https://www.statehouse.gov.sc/news/3395/seychelles-and-kenya-further-consolidate-ties-on-state-visit</a> [archive].
- Reuters Staff. 2021a. "UK Helps Kenya Prepare to Roll-out COVID-19 Vaccine." *Reuters*, January 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-health-coronavirus-kenya-britain-idUSKBN29P115">https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-health-coronavirus-kenya-britain-idUSKBN29P115</a> [archive].
- Reuters Staff. 2021b. "Africa Proves Rocky Terrain for Russian and Chinese Vaccines" *Reuters*, March 12, 2021. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/africa-proves-rocky-terrain-russian-chinese-vaccines-2021-03-12/">https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/africa-proves-rocky-terrain-russian-chinese-vaccines-2021-03-12/</a>
- Reuters Staff. 2021c. "Kenyan COVID Vaccine Offer to Diplomats Draws Local Doctors' Ire." *Reuters*, March 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2021-03-20/kenyan-covid-vaccine-offer-to-diplomats-draws-local-doctors-ire">https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2021-03-20/kenyan-covid-vaccine-offer-to-diplomats-draws-local-doctors-ire</a> [archive].
- Reuters Staff. 2021d. "Kenya Stops Private Import of COVID-19 Vaccines." *Reuters*, April 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-kenya-idUSL8N2LV1DN">https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-kenya-idUSL8N2LV1DN</a> [archive].

- Schellekens, Philip. 2021. "For Greater Vaccine Equity, First Fix these Misconceptions." *Brookings*, April 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2021/04/02/for-greater-vaccine-equity-first-fix-these-misconceptions/[archive].">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2021/04/02/for-greater-vaccine-equity-first-fix-these-misconceptions/[archive].</a>
- Smith, Alexander. 2021. "Russia and China Are Beating the U.S. at Vaccine Diplomacy, Experts Say." *NBC News*, April 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/russia-china-are-beating-u-s-vaccine-diplomacy-experts-say-n1262742">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/russia-china-are-beating-u-s-vaccine-diplomacy-experts-say-n1262742</a> [archive].
- Strange, Susan. 1987. "The Persistent Myth of Lost Hegemony." *International Organization* 41(4): 551-574. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300027600.
- US Embassy in Kenya. 2021. "Readout of President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. Call with President Uhuru Kenyatta of Kenya." US Embassy in Kenya, February 25, 2021. https://ke.usembassy.gov/readout-of-president-joseph-r-biden-jr-call-with-president-uhuru-kenyatta-of-kenya/ [archive].
- Vinayak, A.J. 2021. "Vaccine Maitri: A Sanjeevini for the World." *The Hindu Business Line*, March 4, 2021. <a href="https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/variety/vaccine-maitri-a-sanjeevini-for-the-world/article33989241.ece">https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/variety/vaccine-maitri-a-sanjeevini-for-the-world/article33989241.ece</a> [archive].
- World Health Organization [WHO]. 2021a. "Kenya Receives COVID-19 Vaccines and Launches Landmark National Campaign." March 6, 2021. <a href="https://www.afro.who.int/news/kenya-receives-covid-19-vaccines-and-launches-landmark-national-campaign">https://www.afro.who.int/news/kenya-receives-covid-19-vaccines-and-launches-landmark-national-campaign</a> [archive].
- World Health Organization [WHO]. 2021b. "Endorsements of the Solidarity Call to Action." <a href="https://www.who.int/initiatives/covid-19-technology-access-pool/endorsements-of-the-solidarity-call-to-action[archive].">https://www.who.int/initiatives/covid-19-technology-access-pool/endorsements-of-the-solidarity-call-to-action[archive].</a>
- World Trade Organization [WTO]. 2021. "Waiver from certain Provisions of the Trips Agreement for the Prevention, Containment and Treatment of Covid-19–responses to Ouestions."
  - $\frac{https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=q:/IP/C/W672.pdf\&Open=True\ [archive].$